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From the Save Darfur Coalition: An Open Letter to President Barack Obama
April 8, 2010

President Barack Obama

The White House

1600 Pennsylvania Avenue

Washington, District of Columbia

Dear Mr. President,

We write to express our concern over the forthcoming national elections in Sudan, which are currently scheduled to begin on April 11.  As you know, the Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA) between North and South Sudan was designed to create a path towards democratic transformation of Sudan.  Unfortunately, since the CPA's signing in 2005, we have witnessed a series of missed opportunities by both the National Congress Party (NCP) and the Sudan People's Liberation Movement (SPLM), compounded by outright obstructionism on implementation by the NCP.

Now Sudan is on the verge of holding its first national election in nearly 25 years.  The United States, including the Congress, has supported these elections as a necessary step forward in the implementation of the CPA.  We all desire a credible election which would empower the Sudanese people who have been marginalized and oppressed by their government for far too long.

Unfortunately, we have come to the conclusion that a credible election in Sudan is no longer possible under current circumstances.  There is no doubt that the preconditions for a free and fair election in Sudan do not currently exist.  Continued instability in Darfur preclude any sort of credible elections from taking place there at all; increasing violence in South Sudan calls into question its security situation; the NCP continues to insist on using the results of the much-maligned 2008 census; and the NCP and SPLM have yet to agree on the demarcation of the North-South border which makes it impossible to delineate constituency boundaries.

In addition, there is no effective check, legal or practical, on the ability of the security services to arrest and detain people at will; national Intelligence agents also maintain impunity against charge. The UN reports that the "powers of arrest and detention, coupled with a lack of accountability for National Intelligence and Security Services agents...will have a detrimental effect on electoral conditions in Sudan."

Press freedom and political party access to media have been curtailed. Freedom of movement and association which would allow for proper campaigning has been restricted.  And there are no procedures for the transparent monitoring of campaign expenditures to ensure that the NCP does not use government funds for campaign benefit.

With the election days away, it's inconceivable that the proper conditions can be created in time to impact the April deadline. As we are forced to conclude that Sudan's elections will not be free, fair, credible, or reflect the will of the people of Sudan, we ask that you and your administration make clear that the results of the election will not enhance the legitimacy of the Bashir regime.  President Bashir, an indicted war criminal, wants nothing more than for these elections to legitimize his genocidal regime, particularly in the eyes of China, the African Union, and the Arab League.  No matter how politically or diplomatically expedient, the United States must not recognize the results or endorse the process that leads to them.

We ask that you make an unequivocal personal statement that the preconditions for free and fair elections have not been met and that your administration will not recognize the results as a legitimization of the regime.  The United States must continue to stand up for democracy and human rights, and fulfill our role as a guarantor of the CPA.  The people of Sudan have heard the rhetoric; now let them hear the truth.

Sincerely,

Greg Stanton

President

Genocide Watch

and other many other members of the Save Darfur Coalition

Cc: Vice President Joseph Biden

Secretary of State Hillary Clinton

National Security Advisor James Jones

Special Envoy for Sudan Scott Gration
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